
Minutes of the Board Meeting of the JSSPVA

October 22, 2013
In attendance: Kate Denny, Lisa O’Rourke, Mindy Douthit, Kris Whisner, Veronica Durdov, Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich, Betsy Moerschel, Tessa Erdei, Gaillee Fitzpatrick, Heather Martin, Kelly Rainey, Kate Peterson, Paige Reilly, Cris Guthrie, Lili Duquette, Alison Fitzgerald, Janice Matthews.
Meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Kate Denny, president.
Alison Fitzgerald motioned to approve the minutes from the September meeting.  Lili Duquette seconded the motion and the minutes were approved.

Special guest: Lonnie Stonitsch co-chair /programming chair of Family Action Network with Susan Rooney. The all-parent, all- volunteer organization is in its 31st year of programming parent and community education for New Trier Township and beyond.
Lonnie reviewed the 2013-14 FAN speaker series, including the upcoming program this Thursday, October 24 featuring Richard Weissbourd, Ph.D., called “Raising Happy, High Achieving- and Moral- Kids”. There will be two programs: 4pm and 7pm at Central School, Misner Auditorium, 620 Greenwood Ave., Glencoe. 
Lonnie highlighted many other programs coming up that our board, families and the community will find compelling. Coming up is Dan Seigel, M.D. on November 12 with three programs 1pm, 4pm and 7pm check the website to confirm the locations of each presentation: familyactionnetwork.net for details, program descriptions and a complete line up of the speaker series. Of special note, the Sears PVA is the single largest school donor to FAN. Lonnie gave a very special Thank You to the PVA for this support. 
Principal’s Report   

Dr. Matthews reported the following:

Sears Café has greatly reduced the trash generated in our lunchroom because they serve the meals in recyclable baskets. 
Thank you to the PVA for sponsoring the nut-free cookies for the “Student of the Week” program. Student of the Week is in its second week, students wear a ribbon and have lunch with Dr. Matthews on Friday of their week.
The Math in Focus presentation is set for this Wednesday, October 23 at 1:30 pm and 7 pm.  Consultant Carrie Robeson will speak in the auditorium for the first 30 minutes and then parents will move to the MPR for the second portion. The multipurpose room will be set up with six tables where grade level teachers will each teach a different concept to introduce key math strategies for parents.  Parents will be asked to rotate stations every ten minutes.
Treasurer’s Report  
Veronica Durdov reported that the PVA is in good financial standing. Past Treasurer, Alison Fitzgerald reported that everything has been filed with the auditor. 
President’s Report  

Kate Denny reported the following:

There is an opening on the PVA board for the Sports Banquets role. This is a very manageable job honoring junior high sports participants. The fall sports students being honored next week are field hockey and volleyball on Tuesday, October 29 at 6:30 pm. Kate asked that any board members with recommendations to fill this position give names to Nominating Chair Kate Peterson. The PVA is running the fall recognition night, but would like to have a chair in place by next meeting. There will be two more sports recognition nights this school year.

A board member asked that consideration be given to honoring band and orchestra students as well. It was suggested that it could be called “Recognition” instead of “Sports Recognition” and be held on the same night, as many students are involved in both sports and fine arts. Comments and suggestions about recognition for fine arts programs can be passed along to Jill Lafferty, Fine Arts Chair.
Special Guests: Katie Nahrwold and Elleke Haggerty talked through a power point presentation highlighting an educational overview of the outdoor classroom. The local garden clubs are interested in getting involved and supporting the outdoor classroom.  Any teachers and community members who have ideas should contact Katie and Elleke. They encourage those interested to get in touch with them because the Outdoor Classroom is meant for all to use.  
Special Guest: M’Liz Simonds came to remind everyone about the upcoming fall Book Fair taking place on November 4-6. The theme from Scholastic is “Reading Oasis”. Please look for information to come home with students to preorder books.  The committee is looking for volunteers, please contact the chairs: M’Liz, Julianna Harris or Cathy Sheehan.  Feel free to come to the fair with your child, but you not limited to those hours, come whenever you like.  On Monday, 11/4 there will be extended hours after school for a special event with a snack for the kids. Booster Club sign up, spirit wear and Sears directories will be available for sale at the fair as well.
Vice President Reports

Turkey Trot

The Turkey Trot will be held on Friday, November 15 at Townley Field behind the school. Turkey Trot is held biannually as a fundraiser/service project for the entire school. All children in grades K-8 will participate in the walk/run that afternoon. The race will start for middle school students at 2:15 and the younger grades will join them on the field until the entire school is running/walking together. Children will return to school around 3:10 to pick up their backpacks and go home. Steve Calk of The Federal Savings Bank will donate Turkey Trot T-shirts for the entire school and the faculty. We are grateful for the donation. Children will not be charged for T-shirts, but, we are asking that families donate to this year's charitable organization, The Gazelle Foundation. From 9:15-9:45, there will be a coffee with the guest speaker, Gilbert Tuhabonye, for all interested parents. He will speak to the students in the auditorium during the morning hours as well. We would like to encourage parents to attend 

Gilbert's talk and the Turkey Trot.  Parents can help support the school service project by sending donations for the Gazelle Foundation.  Please spread the word.  Flyers will be coming home in backpacks and be posted at the school as well.  We'll also be handing out flyers and collecting donations at the parent forum and the book fair.

Census

Julie has done a lot of work updating addresses in District 38. She determined how to best divide the data and recruited 34 volunteers to verify the information for the various streets. RJ Bialk created a Google Docs for each volunteer. On October 8th each volunteer was sent a link to their Google Doc via email. Packages of information were delivered to the 34 volunteers. Volunteers were asked to have completed their census by Monday, October 21. By November 9th the information should be ready to present to Dr. Kalinich.

Sports Banquet

The Fall Sports Banquet is on Tuesday, October 29th at 6:30 pm in the evening. Eighth graders will present their coaches with gift cards and say a few words of thanks at the ceremony. There will be refreshments in the multi-purpose room afterward. All athletes and their family members are invited to attend.

Grounds

The School's Main School entrance has seasonal fall plantings including mums and ornamental grasses in autumn colors. Pumpkins have also been recently added to enhance the fall scene. There has been much positive feedback about this display. The display will be maintained in its general form until Thanksgiving, weather permitting. In early December the remaining fall scene will be removed and holiday-themed plantings will be installed, including greenery and simple decorative touches. Holiday decorative touches will be removed by the back to school date of January 6, and the greenery will remain until spring planting begins in May.

School Supplies

JSS contract with School Pak is up for renewal. Before we sign on for another two years, we are investigating a handful of other vendors to see if they can offer us anything more beneficial in the way of web ordering experience, delivery process and product offerings and pricing. In the end, we may determine that School Pak is still our best option. We wanted to do the due diligence to make sure! We hope to sign a contract by December 1st. We are also exploring options for better use of leftover supplies at the end of the year. More on this to come.

21st Century Skills

The 21st Century Skills committee met on September 30. We congratulated Rose Latter and thanked her for her hard work on the video. We began planning our events for the year. Further details on those events will be shared soon.
Newcomers
It was a successful Oktoberfest Newcomers party on September 27th, the weather could not have been better. We had over 80 people attend and families seemed to have a great time! We received great feedback from the new families, they liked that it was casual and there were many comments on how 

welcomed they have felt, from not just the Host families - but from the whole Sears community. Thanks to Loretta and Roland Jacobs for opening up their home for this party!

Creative Dramatics

Mudlark will be at Sears for a 6 week program beginning in February. They will provide the following sessions: one 30 minute section with 3rd & 4th graders and one 30 minute section with 5th graders.
Meeting days will be Mondays during lunch on February 3rd, 10th, & 24th and March 3rd, 10th, & 17th. The cost will be $50.00 per student. There will be a "Save the Date" and "Register" communication to circulate in November to start securing numbers.

Lost and Found

Items in lost and found were folded and sorted so the students could see them more clearly, in hopes that they may recognize items as they walk by.  Everything will be put on a table near the lobby for teacher conferences next month, as done in the past.

Past President’s Report Lili Duquette had nothing to report.

Community Liaison Mindy Douthit reported the following: 
The open School Board position has been filled by former School Board member Greg Werd.  The Strategic Plan has also been finalized.  There will be a presentation and strategic plan Q&A on November 11, with two sessions available for parents to attend.  Summaries are being sent out via the Board Briefs in the Sears to Home.  There was some concern that this information is difficult to find on the school website.  Another question was asked regarding whether the website and streaming of meetings is being tracked, which was confirmed.  It is revisited every 6 months to ensure that the work to provide the service is worth the cost.  Mindy encouraged everyone to read the Board Briefs when they are sent.  They are very clear and informative.
Betsy Moerschel asked for more money to cover a speaker for Diversity  Awareness.  $200 will cover the cost of the speaker to present and work with a music ensemble as well.  Gaillee mentioned that Diversity Awareness gets $500 from the Board of Education.  Betsy will check to see if the $200 can come from the Board of Education from their allocation.

Enrichment summary for Kindergarten, 1st, and 2nd Grades reported by Tessa Erdei:
Field trips that were planned for September and October happened as planned.  No enrichment opportunities planned for these grades in November.  

Enrichment summary for 3rd,4th and 5th grades reported by Gaillee Fitzpatrick:
3rd grade: October 24, 9am: Child’s Play. The follow up program (New Voices) has been rescheduled, per Child’s Play request, for Thursday May 1, 2014.

November 5th & 6th 9:15am - 1:15pm: Heller Nature Center in Highland Park. Per the third grade science curriculum, students will learn about how the organisms in the ecosystem work & coexist. They will apply all vocabulary that was learned in class and participate in hands on activities about tree classification, animal adaptations and soil nutrients.

4th grade: October 24, 9am: Child’s Play.  October 28: Chicago Symphony Orchestra to see a performance of “Hallowed Haunts,” followed by a visit to the Art Institute. At the Art Institute, students will participate in an introductory, one hour, docent-led tour of American Art: Themes & Ideas.
5th grade: October 22, 2013: “Mathemagic” at North Shore Youth Theater. October 29, 2013: Museum of Science and Industry. 

We have confirmed that the Robert Crown Center will come to Sears on Thursday evening March 20, 2014 . The presentation is open to all, but intended for the parents of current 5th grade students. They will present “The Talk” from 7:30 to 8:30pm followed by a brief Q & A period.

On the evening of October 7, 2013 the current Enrichment Chairs met with the future co-chairs, Stephanie Henry, Elleke Haggerty & Adrienne Weisenberger.  It was a very productive evening and they are off to a great start planning for next year. They are very interested in hearing feedback on all of the enrichment experiences and where new programs or trips can be implemented.
Enrichment summary for Junior High reported by Heather Martin: 
The seventh graders had their first field trip in late September to the Hellenic Museum, Pegasus restaurant and the Hull house. Mr. Rosen reported that it worked out well and was very well organized. The children reported that they enjoyed everything but were somewhat bored at the Hull house. The next field trip is for 6th grade on 10/23. The children will be led through a docent tour at the art museum in the Greek and Roman art section. They will then depart for the Field Museum. They will eat lunch at the Field Museum at McDonalds and then visit the Mexican exhibit at the Field. 

We are also planning some science field trips for the spring for 6th and 7th grades. 

Also, she is working on the gym and health programs. We plan to offer a martial arts program for all the grades on a Friday in December at no cost to the school through a contact of Heather’s. She is also working with Euro soccer to offer the free soccer clinics again this spring as they did last year. 

Erika's Lighthouse and LINKS will also be offering programs again this year. 

Enrichment (continued):

As a group, the enrichment team has discussed creating surveys for students and teachers to determine what should be repeated or altered in future years.

There was a question posed to the board asking if there was a limit to the number of school chaperones required to accompany classes on field trips.  Does the school have a policy that determines the ratio of chaperones to students?  Teachers feel that they are not “chaperones” because they are floating to help the entire class.  Also, assistants for any special needs students are not allowed to be tending to other students during trips.  This was noted as a concern from last year’s Enrichment Chairs as well.  The cost of a field trip can be influenced by the number of chaperones because we have to pay for any chaperones over the venues’ required number of chaperones.  There is currently a recommendation for the number of chaperones per trip.  It was suggested that Sign Up Genius be used for parents to sign up to chaperone to make it equitable for all parents.

Discussion took place around the topic of extra PE classes for soccer, tennis, and martial arts junior high enrichment.  It was stated that these things should be part of the curriculum and driven by the PE teachers and not by businesses working to market their programs.

Kate suggested that recommendations for next year’s Enrichment chairs be sent to the chairs well in advance to work out these issues.
Sears Benefit Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich reported the following: 
During the past month the Benefit 2014 campaign kick-off packets were distributed to all 289 families registered at Sears.  Included in the packets were donation forms for patrons and auction items.  A StH message was also posted informing those to contact Elizabeth if they did not receive a packet and that they could find the donation forms on the school website under Organizations – JSSPVA Benefit. The Benefit database from Snap Solutions was activated and has quite sophisticated capabilities; we can even customize an event website to convey information and process ticket sales.  Elizabeth is leaning in the direction of not printing an elaborate invitation (as has been done in the past) but facilitate all ticket sales on-line.  An additional advantage of on-line sales saves the time of manually entering credit card numbers at the event check-in table. There is even a way to create a code for comp tickets for the teachers, which will give us a true account of how many comp tickets we provide. Additionally, Elizabeth is considering inviting all District 38 residents to the event.  It is doubtful that all 800 households would attend, but with Kenilworth being such a small community, many residents might enjoy socializing at the event. If the decision for on-line ticket sales is a go, then Elizabeth would distribute a postcard size mailing to all district households listing the ticket sales website address. The final update was a communication with the new practical arts teacher, Julie Magnani, who would like to produce an 8th grade cookbook as a silent auction item, and would like the Benefit to underwrite the cost of production.  The cookbook would contain a recipe and food photo from each of the (54) 8th graders.  Julie presented some initial costs, but was asked to lower the pricing so she is researching the cost for producing the cookbook with internal school resources.
Sears Café  Paige Reilly reported the following: 
Sears Café is in good shape.  Parent volunteers have been eliminated. The teachers have stepped up to monitor lunch.  A few recipes have been changed and tweaked.  Kids are giving feedback via a paper survey in the lunch room.  Tweaks were made because of observations in the lunchroom and problems that have arisen due to keeping the food warm and a palatable consistency.  There have not been complaints or mishaps recently.
Committee Reports
World Link China Cris Guthrie reported the following: 
Chinese centers have been set up in the JK and K classrooms.  The lunch tables are well attended.  They are looking to set up some after school teaching opportunities with the Chinese teacher.  This will be communicated to the parents once it is finalized.  There is also a student from NSCD who is volunteering time to help teach.  4th grade has a monthly program to learn about cultural issues.  Junior High has the opportunity to have a Chinese newscaster visit to speak about Freedom of the Press between the US and China, but there have been scheduling conflicts and finding an agreed upon time has been a challenge.   Looking to celebrate Chinese New Year, but will have to be outside of the actual date due to visitors celebrating the holiday themselves.
Communications:  The Parent Forum on the math curriculum will take place Wednesday, October 23 at 1:30 pm and 7pm. All are encouraged to attend. See details in Principal’s report.
FAN:  Thank you to Lonnie Stonitsch for speaking.  She does a lot of research to bring programs to FAN.  The Book Stall has a section for all FAN events.  If you are interested in getting more information from FAN you can sign up via the FAN website familyactionnetwork.net
Nominating: Kate Peterson had nothing to report.

New Trier Liaison: Not in attendance.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by:

----------------------------------------------

Kate Denny, President

----------------------------------------------

Kris Whisner, Secretary
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